Town of Gilbert, AZ  Deferred Compensation Trust Board Meeting
August 22, 2023
Page 3

DRAFT MINUTES OF THE TOWN OF GILBERT, ARIZONA  DEFERRED COMPENSATION BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

VIRTUAL MEETING VIA WEBEX, GILBERT, ARIZONA 
August 22, 2023
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Hakon Johanson, Chairperson
                  


Michael Burkhart, Secretary
Ray Savoie
Hondo Judd
MEMBERS ABSENT:
N/A
STAFF PRESENT:

Donna Pedrera, Sr. Benefits Analyst – Total Rewards Team
GUESTS PRESENT:
Jim Keeler, Program Director, Nationwide





Matt Gayman, Nationwide





Gordon Tewell, Innovest
1. Call to Order

 Mr. Johanson called the meeting to order at 4:33 PM.  
2. Roll Call
Ms. Pedrera called roll and a quorum was declared.
3. Review of the updated Loan Procedures
Discussion; Possible action by Motion
Mr. Gayman, Nationwide reviewed the changes in the Town of Gilbert Loan Procedures, stating that the two changes that have been added to document include the ability to process loans using Roth after-tax money source in addition to the pre-tax money source and the second change is allowing repayments to  loans via debit ACH.  The Board had no questions or comments.  Mr. Savoie  made a motion to accept and approve the updated Loan Procedure.  Mr. Burkhart second the motion.  The motion passed 4-0.
4. Review of Administrative, Legislative and Economic Reports – Nationwide

Discussion only.

Mr. Keeler, Nationwide began by sharing his screen showing the 2nd quarter 2023 Combined Town of Gilbert 457 & 401(a) Plan Sponsor Quarterly Statement 2023, which showed the Activity at a Glance and the Investment Performance Report showing how the plan investments have done along with the administrative fee of 6.5 basis points.  Mr. Keeler commented that the plan investments have had a positive year to date compared to last year where the market was down for both equities and bonds, this year participants are seeing good returns to date.  Mr. Keeler move on in the report to the section showing the Quick plan facts for the 457 plan, which shows the Total Participant Account Balance as of  June 30, 2023, for 457 plan a  balance of $62,698,448. Mr. Keeler moved on to the Plan Health Report as of June 30, 2023 showing the 457 Plan summary with a total of 854 enrolled participants, 631 of those accounts actively deferring, with the average contribution at $414 and the average account balance of $66,796, 27.  Of the 854 participants, 732 have their website credentials established and 51% of participants have completed their retirement planner.  Mr. Keeler asked if there were any questions with regard to that page, the Board did not have any questions so he move on to Participant Contributions page of the statement which showed that 8% of participants of increased contributions and 8% of participants are utilizing the auto increase feature, where they pick the date and their contributions will be increased by either the percentage or dollar amount selected.  Also shown on this page is the IRS limits, Mr. Keeler said that they have not heard from the IRS if the limits will be increase for 2024, the usually get information in October/November.  Once information is received from the IRS regarding any increase in contribution limits Nationwide will communicate the information to the plan sponsor and also with the plan participants through the website banner and via the statement. 

Mr. Keeler moved on, in the statement to show the overall asset allocation for the participants which is at 5 which shows that participants are very well allocated.   Mr. Keeler asked if the Board had any questions, the Board did not have any questions so he move on to the Asset class, stating that 36% of plan participants are investing new money in the Target Date funds which provide a good diversification and they perform well. There are still over 25% of the participants investing in the Large Cap funds and less than 10% going into Fixed Income.  Mr. Keeler move on to show the over all Money sources for the plan commenting that there is not a lot of participation in the Roth although it is growing, and it is more popular with the younger participants.  The current number of loans is 121, overall usage is within normal use.  
Mr. Keeler stated he also provided the Board the Plan Health Report for the 401(a) plan which showed the total Participant Account Balance at $1,491,203, with 142 enrolled participants.  Mr. Keeler stated that effective September 11, 2023 Nationwide will be updating their recording keeping system to allow participants to make changes to their contributions at any time and not having to wait until the first of the month for those changes to be effective.  All that is need is an email from the plan sponsor stating that they want Nationwide to turn off the 1st of the month rule which is currently in place and which went away with the Secure 2.0 act.  Mr. Keeler advised Ms. Pedrera that he will send her an email with the necessary language to make the change.  

Mr. Keeler moved on to show a quick snapshot of the 401(a) plan, stating that the participants salary contributions are irrevocable.  Currently there are 142 participants enrolled in the 401(a) plan showing some growth, with the average account balance at $10,501 and the average contribution at $1,250.  Mr. Keeler then move on to the Secure 2.0 page showing the items that are being implemented due the Secure 2.0 Act and the year in which they go into effect.  Coming up for 2024 that the Board needs to consider it they will be adopting is the Emergency Savings Withdrawal Options which allows participants to take $1000 withdrawal.  The second item is the Domestic Abuse Distribution which allows participants to withdrawal up to $10,000.  The major issue that will implemented is the Roth catch-up contribution rules for over $145K salary.  Nationwide is working to get their systems updated to be able to implement this in January 2024.  There is still a lot of clarification needed on of how this new rule will be implemented.  Mr. Keeler asked the Board if they had any questions, the Board did not so he concluded his presentation of the administrative reports.  Mr. Johanson move on to the next Agenda item, turning it over to Innovest.
5. Review of 2nd Quarter Investment Performance Reports of Deferred Compensation Plans - Innovest
Discussion only.  
Mr. Tewell, Innovest shared his screen showing the 2nd Quarter Portfolio Review, beginning with the Topics and Trends on page 4 discussing Plan Withdrawals, stating that plan sponsors are exploring initiatives to reduce lump sum withdrawals at or in retirement, and also looking at Pre-Retirement withdrawals referred to as Pre-Retirement Leakage.  Leakage refers to early, pre‐retirement withdrawals from an account and can include, cash outs at termination, loans in default, hardship / unforeseen emergency withdrawals and myriad of new SECURE Act 2.0 in‐service distribution options. Mr. Tewell stated that the loans repaid via ACH can actual help loans from going into default.  Mr. Tewell stated the plan sponsors should create a strategy/philosophy to be retiree friendly, by 1) make the plan attractive to retirees by allowing for partial or installment distributions 2) promote the value of the plan and the ability for retirees to stay engaged 3) evaluate retirement income products as the marketplace evolves, Monitor vendors and advisors for conflicted interests regarding retiree withdrawals, in which all participants generally benefit from higher plan asset balances and service fees are often determined on an average account balance basis. Retirees often have relatively high average account balances. Mr. Tewell went on to say larger plan balances often allow access to better investment pricing. 

Mr. Tewell stated that is difficult for plan sponsors to control plan leakage, 22% of net contribution made by those 50 or younger leak out of the retirement saving system in a give year, and 89% of all leakage occurs at the time the participant leaves a job.  Plan sponsors should create education around the impact of cashing out and explain how pre-retirement withdrawals can diminish participants’ accounts and delay their anticipated retirement dates.   A new rule which is part of the  Secure 2.0 Act called the Auto-Portability rule, requires the automatic transfer of a participant’s account valued at under $7,000 into a new employer’s

retirement plan unless the participant chooses otherwise.  Mr. Tewell went on the explain that the impact leakage can have on a plan can be, based on a value of $7,000 cash out, up to $100,000.
Mr. Tewell then showed the listing of the 457 Plan Summary explaining that it is a listing of the plan provisions, features and design.  Since it is a working item when things are changed within the plans this document will be updated and modified to reflect the changes.  Mr. Tewell then reviewed the schedule for the fiduciary items which include for this quarter a Share Class Review that happens once per year to make sure that the plan is in the lowest cost version of those investments that have been selected for the plan. Mr. Tewell went on to review the Combined Annual Fee which was updated this quarter is currently 0.50% which is great compared to the benchmark of 0.89% of plans of similar sized plans.  These costs will  continue to be reviewed to ensure that the cost components continue to stay low and competitive.  Moving on the Menu Coverage Mr. Tewell commented that it looks pretty static, with the Target Date Funds or Tier I currently 36% of the new money coming into the plan being invested.  Moving on to the Asset Allocation page Mr. Tewell pointed out that currently there is a highpoint in assets of $62 million, and the loan fund decline slightly.  Mr. Tewell commented that the 401(a) plan is up 13% over the course of the quarter, with 51% of the assets in the Target Date funds.  Mr. Tewell then paused for minute for questions or comments from the Board, the Board did not have any questions or comments.  

Mr. Tewell then showed the Markets page stating that the charts show a couple of good quarters of performance which help make up for the rough 2022, stating that the green bars show the year to date numbers while the blue bars show the 2nd quarter numbers which are pretty sound, due to moderating inflation numbers continuing to reduce which gave a boost to investor confidence.  The US Large Cap stocks were the best place to be over the course of quarter with an increase of 8.7%.  The US Small Cap stocks are up 5.2% for the quarter, Developed International stocks up 3.0% for the quarter and 11.7% year to date.  The challenge continues to be in the Bond Market with the Core Fixed Income down for the quarter at 0.8%.  
Moving on to the Economic Update page Mr. Tewell commented that some of the economic news to report is that the Gross Domestic Product (GDP) increased at an annual rate of 2.0% in the 1st quarter of 2023, down from 2.3% in 4th quarter 2022 and 3.2% in 3rd quarter 2022, meaning that the economy continues to grow.  The labor market continues to be strong with unemployment declining in June to 3.6% down from 3.7% in May. There are more job openings than those looking for work and wages continue to increase.  Corporate profits continue to decline but companies are beating their companies earning estimates.  Consumer sentiments hit 72.6 in June, up from a historic low of 50.0 in June of 2022.  Mr. Tewell went on to comment that the two pieces that the markets are looking at most closely are inflation which is the key piece that the Fed continues to look at to determine whether they are going to raise the Fed Funds rate, in June the Consumer Price Index (CPI) rose 0.2% after increasing 0.1% in May.  The second piece is Interest Rates, in June the Federal Open Market Committee (FOMC) decided to maintain the target range for the federal funds rate at 5% to 5.25%, this is the first pause of rate hikes in 15 months. Some of the risks include the Fed tightening ultimately pushes the economy into a recession, continued banking turmoil and tighter lending standards results in meaningful credit crunch and enhanced volatility and spread widening in credit markets.
Mr. Tewell moved on showing the chart on Inflation stating that the chart shows the components that go into the most recent inflation numbers.  Both headline and core CPI declined in June, continuing a string of  lower monthly inflation points.  Negative year-over-year energy prices and airline fares were the largest positive contributors to declining inflation.  Shelter continues to be the largest component to year-over-year price increases.  The Banker Perspectives page shows that the largest U.S. Banks remain well diversified from a lending standpoint. Regional banks have more exposure to commercial real estate, which may be a possible risk to their business. Bank deposits have declined noticeably since the beginning of the year, as treasuries and money market funds offer substantially higher rates than savings accounts.
Touching more on the makeup of the economy Mr. Tewell stated that Innovest continues to watch this closely and showed the Equity Market Performance chart, which showed that Market breadth has been very weak, with only ~20% of S&P 500 company’s outperforming the index, mega‐cap tech stocks have driven most of the 2023 returns through June and that the 5 largest stocks in the index make up nearly one fourth of the S&P 500 index by market cap, with the 10 largest stocks in the index making up over one third.  Showing the Equity Performance at of June 30, 2023 page Mr. Tewell commented that within the Domestic Equities that the large growth area the bulk of the performance has come from large growth stocks which are up 21.2% over the course of the quarter. Growth continues outperform value in 2023 and value stocks particularly small value stock, the lesser performers.  Mr. Tewell also commented that the 2nd quarter of 2023 big returns has wiped out any of the pink and red that was previously seen on this chart. The top 3 sectors of the economy that have performed well in the 2nd quarter are Information Technology, Consumer Discretionary spending, and Communication Services, to include Apple, Amazon, and Microsoft.  
Mr. Tewell then moved on to show the Manager Scorecard which shows the performance of the funds in the plans.  Currently there are four funds with concerns, the major concern is with Hartford Mid cap fund, this has been a major concern for performance and Innovest will need to take a look at what else may be available to replace this fund in the portfolio.  Minor concern funds include T Rowe Price Blue Chip Grown fund; the fund has experienced greater than 30% outflows of assets over a 12-month period. Due to its current performance concern Innovest will continue to monitor.  Another minor concern fund is Boston Partners Small Cap Value fund due to David Debora retiring in September 2022. He was a founding member of Boston Partners and had been a PM since the strategy inception. George Gumpert who has been a PM on the fund since 2005 will continue as the sole PM. Innovest will continue to monitor the product.  The final minor concern fund is American Fund Euro it is a concern because this fund’s performance has struggled over the 3- and 5-year time periods vs its benchmark and peers. Innovest will continue to monitor the performance of this fund. 
Showing the Table of Returns page Mr. Tewell commented that we continue to see some very strong performers specifically Victory Sycamore Established Value fund which is the top performing fund for over 5 years in this particular category of Mid Cap Equity funds.  Moving on the next page of the Table of Returns Mr. Tewell commented that under the International Equity fund, Dodge & Cox International stock ranking nicely on the 3 and 5 year numbers.  Getting into the Target Date funds made up specifically with the American Funds in many cases are performing very well.  Mr. Tewell asked if the Board had any questions, with not questions from the Board Mr. Tewell moved on to another report sharing his screed and  showing the Share Class Review report.  Mr. Tewell stated that Innovest’s goal is to provide participants within the plan with the lowest cost version of the investments picked to be in the plan.  Dodge and Cox has rolled out some new share classes that are new lower cost versions of a couple of their investments call the Dodge & Cox Stock X and Dodge & Cox Stock International X.  Innovest would recommend that the plan move from the current Dodge & Cox Stock I to these new Dodge & Cox X, it will not reduce the net expense, but it will eliminate the revenue sharing expense. Mr. Tewell asked if this made sense to the Board.  Mr. Johanson comment yes it makes sense and thank you.  Mr. Tewell stated that Nationwide can make this change at the same time the replacement to Hartford Mid cap is made.  Mr. Tewell asked that the Board confirm that they desire to move forward and do a search to find a replacement to the Harford Mid Cap fund which Innovest will present at the next quarterly meeting.  The Board member were all in agreement and Mr. Johanson gave Mr. Tewell the direction to move forward.  Mr. Johanson thanked Mr. Tewell for the Shared Class review and asked the Board if they had any additional questions for Innovest, the Board had no further questions, so Mr. Johanson moved on to agenda item six Staff Update and Future Meetings. 
6. 
Staff Update and Future Meetings
Discussion only.
Ms. Pedrera thanked Nationwide for holding on-site meetings at Gilbert facility providing financial advice to Gilbert employees.  Ms. Pedrera stated that it would be great if this could become a monthly occurrence. Ms. Pedrera told the Board that the annual Wellness Fair would be held on November 14, 2023 from 10 am to 2 pm on the Muni I lawn and that we hope to have Nationwide participate as they did last year. It was discussed that November 7, 2024 would work for the next Trust Board meeting,  Ms. Pedrera stated she would send out an email with the date to the Board and they can respond with their availability. Mr. Johanson asked if there was anything additional that the Board wanted to discuss there was not further discuss so he moved to the next Agenda item.   
7.
Review and Approval of Minutes of from the June 6, 2023 Meeting
Mr. Johanson asked for any discussion or corrections on the minutes. No Discussion.  Mr. Burkhart  made a motion to approve the minutes from the June 6, 2023 meeting.  Mr. Savoie second the motion.  The motion passed 4-0.
8.
Adjournment 
Mr. Judd made a motion to adjourn the meeting. Mr. Savoie seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4-0.  The meeting adjourned at 5:40 pm.
_______________________________ 

Hakon Johanson, Chairperson
ATTEST:  
_______________________________


Michael Burkhart, Secretary


